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December 6, 2018 

 

The Honorable Mark Levine 

Chair, Health Committee 

New York City Council 

250 Broadway, Room 1816 

New York, NY 10007 

 

Dear Chair Levine:  

 

On behalf of Mayor de Blasio, thank you for the opportunity to submit comments in support of the 

New York Health Act.   

 

In order to have thriving, healthy communities, every person must have access to health care. Lack of 

health insurance impedes one’s ability to get the critical health care services they may need, and the 

uninsured tend to bear a higher financial burden from medical bills and suffer from worse health 

outcomes. Studies have shown that being uninsured is associated with increased prevalence of disease 

and death. Not having insurance also increases health disparities across race, ethnicity and 

socioeconomic status. Health insurance plays a major role in access to primary care and preventive 

health screenings, allowing individuals to manage their mental health needs, substance use disorders 

and chronic health conditions like diabetes and cancer. Insurance coverage also facilitates access to 

contraceptives and prenatal care.  

 

Health insurance coverage is also important for the City’s economy and job markets, both by protecting 

individuals from unaffordable medical bills and by enabling health care providers, including hospitals, 

community health centers and nursing facilities to provide the care their patients need. Expanding 

access to health insurance coverage and implementing a single payer system would support New York 

City Health + Hospitals’ mission to provide high quality health care services to all New Yorkers 

regardless of their ability to pay. New York City Health + Hospitals – the largest municipal health care 

system in the nation – is the safety net provider for over one million New Yorkers each year, and the 

largest provider of care to the uninsured in New York City.   

 

The insurance reforms enacted by the Affordable Care Act, including the subsequent creation of the 

New York State of Health Marketplace in 2013, have significantly expanded health insurance coverage 

to millions of New Yorkers. Between 2013 and 2016, almost 16 million New York State residents 

gained coverage, and the uninsured rate among adults in New York City declined from 16.8 percent to 

9.8 percent. New Yorkers have come to rely on the protections afforded by the Affordable Care Act 

such as preventive services like immunizations and cancer screenings, annual wellness visits and 

prescription drug coverage for Medicare recipients. Despite this progress, coverage gaps remain; over 

1.1 million New York State residents, including 663,731 New York City residents (7.8%), remain 

uninsured. 

 

A single-payer health system would provide coverage to these uninsured New Yorkers. The New York 

Health Act would create a comprehensive system of access to health insurance to provide a health plan 

available to every New York State resident. The program does not require its participants to pay any 
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premium or out-of-pocket costs and provides all benefits currently included in Medicaid, Medicare, 

Child Health Plus and other state programs. This new system will ensure access to critical care to those 

who need it most and increase positive health care outcomes for all New Yorkers.  

 

A single payer system would also make major strides to decrease segregation of care based on 

insurance type and decrease needless administrative costs of our current health care system. Research 

has shown that many private practices do not accept Medicaid; other studies suggest that Medicaid is 

accepted at hospital clinics, but not necessarily in the faculty practices of the same hospitals. The 

difference in rates paid by Medicaid when compared to private insurance is a contributor to this 

inequity, which would be addressed with a single payer system. In addition, health insurance 

companies and health care providers – including New York City Health + Hospitals – spend far too 

much time and money in the administrative processes of billing for, denying, appealing and collecting 

payment for health care services. A single payer system would allow health care providers to devote 

their time and money to caring for the needs of their patients. 

 

The removal of the Affordable Care Act individual mandate penalty, the pending lawsuit filed by Texas 

to strike down the Affordable Care Act and the chilling effect of the recently proposed “public charge” 

rule create significant uncertainty as to whether New York City can sustain its recent gains in health 

insurance coverage. A recent study found that the number of uninsured children in the United States 

increased in 2017, for the first time in nearly a decade, and projected that the decline in coverage would 

likely continue if the proposed public charge rule goes into effect. As the Trump Administration 

continues its assault on the Affordable Care Act and Medicaid, it is our job to ensure that everyone, 

regardless of their age, employment status, household income, immigration status or health status, has 

access to health care. The New York Health Act would support this access for every New York State 

resident. 

The City of New York supports the New York Health Act and we call upon the State Legislature and 

Governor to pass a single-payer health system in New York State. 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to join the growing chorus of voices in support of a single-payer health 

system.  

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

     
               
Oxiris Barbot, MD      Mitchell Katz, MD 

Acting Commissioner      President and Chief Executive Officer 

Department of Health and Mental Hygiene   NYC Health + Hospitals  

 

 

  



NYHA Testimony 
Grace McCreight 

420 E. 21st Street, #308 
Brooklyn, NY 11226 

 
I'm writing in support of the New York Health Act because recent experience has taught 
me that anyone can fall through the cracks in our broken healthcare system. 
  
In September, I started a new job. After a year of searching, I landed a position doing 
exciting work in a field that interested me. It felt like my professional life was moving 
forward, but I also saw signs that my health was regressing.  Painful, unexplained 
bruises appeared on my skin, along with clusters of red dots called petechiae, which are 
caused by ruptured blood vessels. These are symptoms of a chronic bleeding disorder 
called ITP, with which I was diagnosed as a teenager. With ITP, the body attacks its 
own platelets - the cells that clot your blood. This means that cuts and injuries don’t clot, 
and can lead to heavy blood loss. Extremely low platelet counts can even put me in 
danger of internal hemorrhage.  
  
My condition had been stable for a decade, so it was very frightening to see the bruises 
reappear. But I had to consider the cost before I could even think about seeing the 
doctor. As a teenager, my treatments were covered by my parents' insurance. Once, I 
saw a bill on the kitchen table. A single IV treatment was billed for thousands of dollars, 
before insurance adjustment. My current insurance - from my new job - didn't kick into 
until 30 days after my start date. Without coverage, there's no way I could pay for 
treatments, let alone all the doctor's visits and blood tests along the way. 
  
My choice was falling into deep debt, or hoping and waiting. So I waited. For two weeks, 
I watched the bruises grow. I stopped shaving to avoid the chance of cuts. Even the 
pressure of holding my purse would cause wide strips of petechiae. By the time I saw a 
hematologist - on the first day that my insurance was valid - my platelet count was 12. 
The lowest healthy count is 150. 
  
After dozens of blood tests and weekly IV treatments, my condition is stabilizing. But I 
know that I was very lucky. During those two weeks, any kind of injury could have 
caused serious bleeding and put me in the ER.  
  
I shouldn't have to choose between my health and my finances, but I know that this is a 
choice New Yorkers make every day. It's shameful that people have to debate whether 
or not they can afford good health. Relying on employers for insurance puts people in 
danger when they're between jobs or without stable employment.  
 
With the NYHA, we can fix this. We can ensure that all New Yorkers get the care they 
need. As our elected officials, you have the chance - and the responsibility - to fix a 
system that harms all of us.  
 



 

 

Testimony to 

New York City Council Committee on Health 
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Submitted by 
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Director of Government Affairs 
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On behalf of The Business Council of New York State, Inc. and our more than 2,300 members – businesses large 

and small all across the state – I wish to submit these comments into the record as part of this committee’s 

hearing on a resolution in support of the New York Health Act.  As the state’s largest statewide employer 

advocacy organization, we often address issues impacting the state’s economic competitiveness, including 

business costs driven by state policy actions.  The establishment of a government-run healthcare system in New 

York would undoubtedly impact every employer and have a deleterious effect on the economy of the state as a 

whole. 

In light of the barrage of rhetoric supporting such a government-run system, it’s useful to separate myth from 

fact.  Government-run health insurance is not synonymous with universal coverage. We know this because New 

York has nearly achieved universal coverage under the current health insurance structure. As of today, over 95 

percent of New Yorkers have health care coverage. Of the remaining 4.5 percent, roughly half are eligible to 

receive coverage under existing plans and choose not to.  The New York Health Act is a dangerous solution to a 

problem the does not truly exist. 

Furthermore, the current bill, which this committee is voting to support, would be frighteningly expensive.  Since 

neither the bill nor its sponsors have ever addressed the actual costs, multiple outside studies have been used to 

estimate them.  The results are scary. Starting at just under $100 billion per year, and climbing all the way to a 

quarter of a trillion dollars, the cost is far more than the entirety of our current state budget, necessitating tax 

increases larger than any in history.  Other studies point to a potential loss of 150,000 jobs in the 

state.  Thankfully, polls show that despite the rhetoric, there is not some great groundswell of public opinion 

pushing for these changes.  

The fact is that other states have already tried this and failed under the enormity of the financial 

impact.  Lawmakers in California proposed and ultimately rejected a similar plan when its true costs were 

revealed. Similar stories played out in Vermont and Colorado. Government-run healthcare advocates often point 

to universal coverage plans and mandates that exist in other countries as something worth emulating here. In 

fact, the majority of countries that offer universal coverage do so with a mix of private and public insurance; the 

exact same as our current system. But the proposed plan is far more extreme, outlawing private insurance all 

together.   

Single payer systems throughout the world tend to have greater social inequalities in accessing care, based on 

wealth and other factors, than does the US.  This will be exacerbated in underserved urban neighborhoods and 

rural areas under a New York single payer scheme, as falling reimbursement rates to hospitals will force poorer 

medical centers to shut their doors.  

There are certainly problems with our current system and improvements to make.  They can be done without 

reinventing the wheel and guaranteeing economic turmoil.  Improving our current system and reaching total 

coverage is a goal everyone can and should get behind. Decimating our economy with massive tax increases and 

job losses while putting access to our health system in the hands of bureaucrats through government-run 

healthcare is simply the worst way to approach it. 

I appreciate the opportunity to share my thoughts on this important issue and on behalf of The Business Council 

and our members, I thank the committee and urge it to vote no on Resolution 0470-2018 calling on the State 

Legislature to pass and the Governor to sign A.4738-A/S.4840-A, legislation that would establish the New York 

Health program, a universal single payer health plan for all New York State residents. 



 

 

Kamini Doobay, MD, MS 
 
NYC Coalition to Dismantle Racism in the Health System 
 

 

With our stethoscope and white coat, we promise to do no harm,  

We must find the voice within us to break silence and sound the alarm, 

Not doing is doing when we see injustice and turn away,  

That’s why we are here to #ProtectOurPatients Today.  

 

Our current healthcare financing system places profit over patients and perpetuates the cycle of 

injustice and oppression. The multi-tiered, maldistributed insurance system in New York State 

results in racial inequities. The first step to addressing racial inequities and improving outcomes 

for people of color is guaranteeing the human right to healthcare. This is not idealistic, it is 

realistic. Everyone deserves healthcare.  

As an emergency medicine resident, I rotated on the orthopedic surgery service. While working 

in the orthopedic fracture clinic, I encountered a patient. This man happened to be a physics 

professor in another country. He came to this country, met his wife, and started a family. While 

walking just a couple of blocks from the bus stop to his job, he was hit by a car. An ambulance 

transported him from the scene of the accident to a well known academic non-profit hospital in 

New York City. There, he was told that he had fractured his tibia (one of the bones in his leg). 

He was splinted and told to return to the hospital in 2 weeks for further care and management. 

When he returned to the clinic, he was informed that because he had public insurance he would 

have to find a hospital that took his insurance and that the orthopedic surgeon could not see him. 

Never was he called or given a single pamphlet that could direct him to which hospital he could 

seek or receive care.  

 

He made calls, and eventually found himself in the clinic of a public hospital 3 months after the 

incident. This man’s leg was in a splint for 3 months.  By the time I saw him, he had a pressure 

ulcer and discoloration of his leg. He apologized to me and blamed himself. Tears fell down his 

face, and I could not help but cry with him. Our healthcare system failed him. 

 

While working a shift in the pediatric emergency room, I saw a teenaged girl who came in with 

vaginal bleeding and severe abdominal pain. I explained to the girl and her father that we need to 

do an ultrasound right away as her symptoms could indicate a life threatening diagnosis. As I 

stepped away to put in orders, my patient’s father followed me. When we were far enough from 

his daughter, he said to me, “Doctor, please make sure she is safe. But, I need you to know that I 

currently do not have insurance. Can we only do the tests that are absolutely necessary?” 

 

In his face, I saw a father that would do anything to eliminate his daughter’s suffering. I later 

learned that my patient’s mother was not present in her life. Her father raised her and the two of 

them were incredibly close. He worked in construction to provide for her. However, he had 

recently gotten laid off and with his job, he lost his insurance.  

 



 

 

I wanted to say to this man, “Don’t worry. Your insurance status does not matter.” It may not 

have mattered to me, a doctor who was invested in saving his daughter’s life and who wanted to 

do everything possible to do so. But, it did and should matter to him as he would receive 

thousands of dollars of hospital bills after this one visit to the ED.  

 

When our patients stay at home - suffering or even dying - because they cannot afford to come to 

our doors, we fail them.  

 

It is also not a rare experience for a patient to demand an MRI, a specialist consult, or more 

laboratory tests because of his/her insurance status. I’ve heard various forms of the statement, 

“My insurance is the best so I deserve more.” This over-testing, not surprisingly, does not result 

in better outcomes.  

 

These are just a couple of my experiences that highlight the urgent need for a single payer 

system in New York and beyond. As healthcare workers, we believe in health care systems that 

value all patients by providing equitable access to care. When our hospitals and clinics turn away 

patients because they are uninsured or underinsured - which are disproportionately people of 

color and poor people - we are deciding that their lives and their health are less valuable.  

 
 



testimony in support for res. 470 

 

Sarina Prabasi and Elias Gurmu own Buunni Coffee, an independent coffee business in 

New York. 
 

 

We are the owners  of  Buunni Coffee, a small and growing business in New York City. Buunni 

has locations Manhattan and the Bronx.  We are strong supporters of the New York Health Act 

because it would transform our business, and the well-being of our staff and family.  

 

 

Under the current health system, we cannot afford to provide healthcare to our staff, though it is 

our deep desire to do so. The costs of premiums for ourselves and for our staff would be more 

than our total net profit by orders of magnitude.  We are truly a 'mom and pop' shop, and one of 

us has a chronic illness. One of us is employed full-time and our family has healthcare coverage 

through the employer's plan. Health coverage is a major reason for continuing to work full-time 

while trying to grow our business too.  If New York would pass the NY Health Act, there is no 

doubt we would be able to grow our business and employ more people.  

 

 

Staff sickness is a major risk to our business, and we are worried about the well-being of our 

staff.  In addition, once we train our staff and they develop skills with us, they understandably 

want to work for a company that can provide them with health benefits. So, as a small business it 

is very difficult to retain our most valuable staff.  

 

 

If both of us were to work full-time on our business, we could grow it significantly, but with two 

small children, and a complicated health history, we must prioritize quality healthcare and 

therefore split our time and slow down our business growth.  

 

 

We believe in the NY Health Act for moral, practical and business reasons, and hope that the NY 

City Council will hear the voices of New Yorkers who are working so hard, and yet don't have 

the peace of mind of knowing they can get quality healthcare when they need it.  

 

 

Thank you.  

 



Testimony in favor of Resolution 470/The New York Health Act 
 
 

To whom it may concern, 
 
There is a lot of conversation about getting people insured, but being 
insured ensures you of very little. I make a good living but I work part 
time and through free lance jobs as a teacher and actor. And since I 
have no single full time employer, I get benefits from nowhere. I buy 
insurance from the NY Health Exchange. In 2018, my premiums were 
$509/month with a $2,000 deductible. That's over $8,000 for the year 
BEFORE ANYTHING IS COVERED. That's about 12% of my income so that 
I'm eligible to pay co-pays to see a doctor. Simply untenable. And it's 
going up - about $600/month on the same plan for 2019.  
 
Because of these expenses, I've had to cancel my insurance for the last 
two months of 2018 because I can't afford to buy an engagement ring 
for my girlfriend. Not so dramatic, I'm not saying those who oppose the 
NY Health Act don't want me to get married. It's just normal. This 
should not be normal. We don't buy insurance in case we need the 
police. We don't have to get a cheaper-high deductible plan to cover us 
in case our kids want to go to school. We have public police forces and 
public schools because these are necessary in order to create a fair 
economy and just society. Thank you, 
 

Rich Hollman 
 



NYC Council Hearing on the New York Health Act 

Testimony by Sandra J. Stein 
 

Honorable Council Members:  
 

I am the mother of a nine-year-old boy who desperately needs New York State to pass 
the New York Health Act.  
 

On August 16th of 2011, my perfectly healthy and typically developing almost-three-
year-old son woke up having a seizure. We went by ambulance to the Morgan Stanley 
Children’s Hospital at New York Presbyterian, about 20 blocks from our Washington 
Heights apartment. After a dose of IV Ativan the seizing stopped and when he awoke 
from the medication, he went back to his walking and talking self within a couple of 
hours. We were sent home with a referral for a neurologist. The next day, my son and I 
were reading a book together when he said, “Mommy, my foot is flying” as his right foot 
jumped in tiny kicking motions. “You’re not doing that?” I asked. “No Mommy, my foot is 
flying by itself.” 
 

Back to the hospital we went, where he was admitted, and where over the next several 
days we watched him lose his ability to walk, talk, swallow, focus his eyes, and reliably 
breathe. It was like watching him disappear into his body, now either slumped, listless, 
and comatose, or storming, thrashing, screaming and biting through his lips. He was 
eventually diagnosed with a newly classified disease called anti-NMDA receptor 
encephalitis, in which the body produces an antibody that breaks the blood-brain barrier 
and attacks the NMDA receptors in the brain. Within a very short time, my son went from 
perfectly healthy to catastrophically ill. While living in the pediatric ICU, my son was 
regularly resuscitated when his heart or lungs would unpredictably stop. He underwent 
multiple surgeries: a tracheostomy, gastrostomy tube placement, pacemaker placement, 
and several other life-saving procedures.  
 

Before my son lost his ability to speak, he was a funny and deep-thinking toddler who 
had two favorite questions to ask from the time his language abilities blossomed: “What 
are you thankful for?” and “What’s the purpose?” both of which he repeated 
frequently. To sustain myself through the terror of his disease, I continued to ask myself 
the questions he most loved to ask me.  
 

What was I thankful for? I was thankful for my son’s apparent will to live, the decent 
prognosis he had for survival, and the multiple machines, surgeries, and medications 
that kept him alive during the worst of his disease. 
 

What was the purpose: To support him through the life-threatening phase of his 
disease so he could move onto what promised to be a lengthy recovery. 
 

About two months into the hospitalization I started receiving calls from the billing office at 
Columbia Doctors, the Columbia University Medical Center’s hiring agency for all 
practicing doctors at this hospital, to ask why I kept choosing out-of-network providers. I 



was informed that while the hospital had a contract with our insurance, the doctors did 
not. In truth, I did not have a single choice of doctor while my son was in-patient and 
seen by whomever happened to be on service on any given day. And due to his medical 
complexity and severity, he was seen by multiple services every day.  
 

I was told that I had been sent to collections for non-payment of bills that I didn’t even 
know I had as I held bedside vigil for my son while he teetered for months on the border 
of life and death. I was told he was eligible for institutional Medicaid, but the Medicaid 
office at the hospital and the social workers on the floor claimed there was no way to 
enroll him without me leaving his bedside to go to the midtown offices and wait in line. I 
refused to leave my son’s bedside while he was in such a critical state; it was impossible 
for me to focus on anything besides his moment-to-moment survival. 
 

After 15 months between three hospitals with different insurance contracts causing more 
billing and payment complications, we were discharged to provide hospital-level care at 
home, through New York State’s Care at Home 1 Medicaid waiver program. We 
converted our small uptown apartment into a mini-medical facility with oxygen tanks, 
feeding pumps, durable medical equipment, medication and supply inventories, and 
round-the-clock staff. I spent months untangling the medical billing, collections attorney 
demands, and Medicaid snafus, ultimately asking for an audit of our entire account with 
Columbia Doctors, all while caring for my now non-verbal, non-ambulatory, tube-fed, 
near-catatonic, medically complex child at home. We have had multiple hospitalizations 
since that time and through the luck of an out-of-network benefit and Medicaid have 
managed all of the bills for Columbia Doctors at New York Presbyterian who have 
continued to care from him over years. I return to my son’s questions: 
 

What was I thankful for? I was thankful for the out-of-network benefit tucked into the 
fine-print of our insurance policy, the woman at the Columbia Doctors billing office who 
was assigned to work with me to clear up the incredible billing mess, and his retroactive 
eligibility for NY State institutional Medicaid. 
 

What was the purpose?: To keep my son alive and avoid bankruptcy for what turned 
out to be multiple-millions of dollars of doctor and hospital bills. The financial 
consequences of his disease have been considerable and ongoing, causing us to lose 
income, property, and the financial security we once had.  
 

The fight to get everything we need to keep our son alive has been daily and draining. 
We can only work with the preferred providers who have contracts with our insurance 
company, an ever-evolving list that changes with contracts negotiations. Each time the 
insurance company discontinues contracts with providers, we are required to scramble 
to find new ones and to restart complicated processes of doctors’ orders, prior 
authorizations, and insurance approvals. Then, we start to work with a new set of highly 
dysfunctional providers to fill and deliver the correct orders of life-sustaining medical 
equipment, staffing, and supplies. I have become expert in these systems, where and 
how they fail both in the hospital and in care-at-home, and, with more time, I could 
identify for all of you the profit-motivated cause of each and every dysfunction.  
 

My son uses his insurance daily, in his need for overnight nursing to monitor for 
seizures, prevent aspiration, and to vent his g-tube and in the medications and medical 
supplies he uses every day. When my husband was changing jobs we could not figure 
out how to move our son from one policy to another without threatening his life. We 

https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2015/01/home-is-a-medicine-unto-itself/383110/
https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2015/01/home-is-a-medicine-unto-itself/383110/


cannot have a single day of disruption of these critical services and changes in 
insurance often necessitate changes in providers.  
 

We ended up using his Cobra benefit to keep him on the policy we had when he first got 
sick, and his eligibility for that expires within the upcoming calendar year. We are frankly 
not sure what is possible for ensuring access to his team of highly specialized doctors, 
his current group of nurses, his medications and supplies during this upcoming 
transition--when we need to enroll him in a new policy, with a new set of benefits that are 
often explained in the fine print of policy documents one can only access after enrolling.  
 

Each time there is a change, the medical consequences of my son not getting what he 
needs render him potentially more expensive to the healthcare system, to the insurance 
company and to New York State, not to mention the unnecessary suffering he endures. 
If the replacement g-tube does not come on time, I need to take him to the hospital to 
get it replaced, a procedure I can easily do at home. If the wheelchair replacement or 
brake repair is delayed or he outgrows his ankle-foot orthotics, he risks bodily 
consequences that could ultimately require additional medical procedures. All the 
procedural delays make him not only suffer more, but also ultimately cost more to care 
for. I return to my son’s questions. 
 

What am I thankful for?: I’m thankful for my son’s Cobra eligibility , which I would like to 
see extended indefinitely for people with disability determinations to avoid any 
discontinuity of care for those with medical complexity who require daily support until 
New York state adopts a single-payer approach. 
 

What is the purpose?: To get my son what he needs without procedural disruptions 
created by the need to enroll in new policies due to a job switch, and to limit his 
vulnerability to any attempted discrimination against those with pre-existing conditions. 
 

My son has fought hard to regain his prior functions. While still 100% dependent for all 
activities of daily life, while still needing a wheelchair, and still non-verbal, he has 
relearned to walk with the assistance of a gait-trainer, he no longer has a tracheostomy 
or pacemaker, he has developed a communication system using vocalizations, eye 
gaze, and his right hand, and, to my utter joy, he can now eat by mouth. He still cannot 
feed or dress himself, but he can signal which snack he prefers to eat or which shirt he 
prefers to wear. He goes to an amazing New York City public, neighborhood school and 
thrives in an inclusion class. While his ability to express himself is quite limited, his 
comprehension is fully intact. His teachers and classmates have watched his 
determination and progress in amazement. He deeply enriches the lives of all who know 
him.  
 

One of the 11 surgeries he has endured was to place magnetically adjustable rods in his 
back to correct for his severe scoliosis, a neuromuscular consequence of his disease. 
The plan was to use these rods until he was old enough for a full spinal fusion. After a 
few years with the rods, we recently learned that one of them snapped, and we are now 
on the OR schedule for surgery number 12, a full spinal fusion, in early February of 
2019, with the same orthopedic surgeon who placed the rods (and has done two other 
surgeries on my son) again at New York Presbyterian. My son will require an ICU stay 
after the surgery, and then several weeks of in-patient rehab at another facility.  
 

https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/02/well/family/when-the-barriers-arent-just-physical.html


Two weeks ago, on Wednesday, November 21st, the day before Thanksgiving, I 
received an email from New York Presbyterian hospital. 
 

“Dear Valued Patient,” it read,”  We are writing today with important information about 
negotiations we are having with your insurance company, Empire Blue Cross Blue 
Shield, which is owned by the Indianapolis-based, for-profit insurance company Anthem 
(Empire/Anthem). Our contract with Empire/Anthem expires at midnight on December 
31, 2018, and we have been trying hard to work on a new contract that determines how 
the hospital and its affiliated physicians...are paid for the care you receive. So far, 
Empire/Anthem has stuck with its unreasonable demands and taken a hardline stance in 
our negotiations... If we are unable to reach an agreement on a new contract by 
December 31, all NY-Presbyterian facilities...will be considered out-of-network providers 
for all Empire/Anthem members as of January 1, 2019.” 
 

I tried not to panic as I made multiple calls to figure out what was now possible for my 
son.  
 

Back to his questions: 
What am I thankful for?: I’m thankful for the many people on the other end of my frantic 
phone calls that Wednesday who tried to help me figure out what to do next. Everyone I 
spoke with, at the hospital, the NYC Healthline, and the insurance company were caught 
unaware by the institutions that employ them, yet tried in earnest to help me plan for this 
new potentiality, albeit with completely contradictory information, within and between 
entities. 
  
What is the purpose?: Perhaps the purpose of that email was to generate political 
noise toward a better contract for New York Presbyterian or to provide us a month to 
scramble for alternative surgical plans should the contract negotiations truly fall through. 
My sole purpose is to have my son get the surgery he needs, by the same surgeon who 
has operated on him three other times (including placing the now-broken rod) and to 
continue my son’s access to the hospital and doctors that have provided his critical and 
ongoing complex care for the past seven years.  
 

After spending several hours of the days following Thanksgiving speaking with the 
insurance company, surgical schedulers, multiple doctors and administrators, after 
alerting my employer that the surgery (and my planned days off) might have to be 
moved up, and after learning that multiple families were affected in ways that the 
hospital operating room schedule could not accommodate before the contract was likely 
to expire, I received an email from the surgical scheduler: “The hospital and Empire were 
able to reach an agreement at 2am today. The hospital will remain in network with 
Empire.” I breathed a heavy sigh of relief. 
 

What I am describing here is maddening. It is grueling. It is senseless; it is organized for 
the profits of insurance companies, supply companies, equipment companies, nursing 
agencies, and all other medical cost-inflators, including wildly confusing and mysterious 
cost-setting practices at hospitals. There is absolutely no sense in my son changing 
doctors, nurses, suppliers, and hospitals due to contract negotiations between money-
motivated entities, and each change creates potential for mistakes and disruptions to his 
care, ultimately making him more expensive to the system as a whole. I am in touch with 
multiple mothers around the world whose children of all ages have the same disease as 
my son, which can strike anyone at any age and at any time. I see the differences in the 



medical approach and outcomes based on health policy between countries. These 
mothers tell me often how thankful they are NOT to live in the United States while their 
children are affected by this disease.  
 

New York State has an opportunity to lead the way in healthcare in our country. While 
the current federal administration has introduced lethal healthcare policies and market 
deregulation over the past two years, I have been cautiously hopeful that any policy 
impact would be mitigated by NY State’s commitment to such protections and 
regulations. I have also breathed a modest sigh of relief with the midterm election results 
and the current roster of Albany electeds.  
 

What am I thankful for?: That we live in New York State with a fighting chance for 
single payer healthcare policies. 
 

What is the purpose?: To ensure that every New Yorker has access to continuous, 
quality healthcare.  
 

We have the tax base. We have the medical facilities. We have the popular demand. We 
have the brain power. We have the moral obligation. We have the 2018 Rand research 
demonstrating that New York State single-payer healthcare will either be financially net-
neutral or net positive for New York State. Thus far, what we have not had is the political 
will to move bills out of committee and to test the rhetoric of those who support and the 
resolve and risk calculus of those who do not.  
 

My son, my husband and I, along with so many others, are counting on our elected 
officials, both here and in Albany, to harness the political will and to finally pass the New 
York Health Act.  
 

I want to return just one more time to the questions my son asked before losing his 
ability to speak. 
 

What am I thankful for?: I’m profoundly thankful for the disability rights advocates, 
healthcare advocates, and elected officials who have worked tirelessly to get the New 
York Health Act this far. 
 

What is the purpose?: To get New York State to take the lead on sensible, universal, 
single-payer healthcare in our country.  
 

Please, I implore you, vote in favor of the New York Health Act on Resolution 470.  
 

Thank you.  
 

 



NY Health Act 
 
 

Hi, I attended the hearing today on the NY Health Act but needed to 

leave at 3pm.  

 

I am an International Board Certified Lactation Consultant (IBCLC) 

who does home visits to see new parents who need help breastfeeding. I 

want to make sure that under the NY Health Act, parents will be covered 

for lactation support if they need help to breastfeed their babies.  

 

Breastfeeding has been shown to reduce risks of many negative health 

outcomes for both nursing parent and baby. However, some clients are 

not reimbursed by their short-sighted insurance company (including 

Medicaid plans) when they hire IBCLCs if they aren't also licensced 

MDs or RNs. (NY has a lactation consultant licensure bill in the 

Assembly.) 

 

Thank you for supporting the health of New Yorkers! 

Tova Ovits, IBCLC 

FirstLatch.com 

 




















































































































































































































































































































